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	WELCOME, THANK YOU AND NOTICES  

Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning (Mid and West meetings) and Graham Lancaster,(South and North East meetings), welcomed those present to the meetings, extending a particular welcome to the new (or new in post) headteachers in each area, who are:
South 

Kim Adams


Ingrave Johnstone CE Primary  

Ann Robinson

Buttsbury Juniors

Emma Wigmore

St Margarets CE Primary, Bowers Gifford

Kath Sansom

Wyburns Primary 

North-East 

Lehla Abbott
 

Broomgrove Infants

Jackie Halliday

Messing-cum-Inworth Primary


Central (Mid)

Alex Burden


Great Waltham CE Primary


Diane Deanes (nee Wilson) White Court School


Susan Lock


Great Bradfords Juniors (Acting for this term)

Cathy Mann


Rivenhall CE Primary School

West

David Burles


Fawbert and Barnard (UNDL) Primary (now substantive
                                             head)

Andrew Grace

Kingsmoor Primary (Acting)

Sharon Taylor-Sezgin
Longwood Primary School

Bernadette Wells

St Luke’s Catholic Primary School 

Lisa Rutherford/Sue Hunton Acting heads while Katie George is on maternity leave

Thank you and farewell to those headteachers who are retiring or leaving this term:

South 

Travis Martinson

Glebe Juniors  

North-East 

Anne Bray


Kirby Primary

Nigel Chapman 

Ravenscroft Primary 

Steve Springett

Mayflower Primary   

Central (Mid)

David Milligan

Tollesbury Primary 
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	THE ROLE OF THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ESSEX EDUCATION 
Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning

(Mid and West meetings)

Clare Kershaw, Lead Strategic Commissioner -  Standards and Excellence, and 

Graham Lancaster, Interim Lead Strategic Commissioner, primary  

(South and North East meetings)

Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning, explained that the Local Authority’s strategic plan to achieve a world class primary system focuses on three aspects:

Review of the Standards and Excellence team and Ofsted inspection of local authorities 

It is a year since the restructure of the Standards and Excellence team and the introduction of the Quadrant Commissioner team. The LA has commissioned a review to be conducted by NET (National Education Trust) to consider the impact that the Local Authority makes in terms of supporting school improvement in Essex. Heads were reminded that Ofsted has just announced the introduction of new LA inspections; one of the main criteria for an early inspection is the proportion of primary schools that are judged to be good or outstanding. The first inspection was of Derby, which has the lowest proportion of good or outstanding primaries in England. Their report has recently been published and is fairly critical.
Tim noted that the ECC welcomes scrutiny by Ofsted, believing that the authority continues to have a key role in education and should therefore be held to account for its own performance. The draft framework includes nine different aspects. The NET review will inform the LA in advance of an Ofsted inspection; a short questionnaire will be sent to schools and a number of discussion meetings will be organised. In the meantime, Tim urged headteachers to feed back their comments and experience to the NET review team. 

Feedback from the recent LA visit to China 
At the Mid and West meetings Tim explained that he had just returned from a trip to China with other colleagues from ECC. Essex has 96 linked schools, partnered with Jiangsu province, which has a population of 77 million!
Tim noted that this is an important trade partnership; for industries such as off-shore wind power, but also education, as the Chinese partners are very keen to learn from our education system and take advantage of training and development opportunities for their teachers.  

Special Educational Needs – the Local Offer

What is the Local Offer?

The Local Offer is information for children and young people with SEN/D and their families telling them what they can expect from local services and what the eligibility criteria and thresholds for accessing services are. Subject to legislation, it must be in place by September 2014. 
Advice on the Local Offer will be provided in the Special Educational Needs Code of Practice. It will stress the importance of involving children, young people and parents in developing and monitoring the local offer.

Even though the full multi-agency local offer does not need to be in place until September 2014, DfE funding guidance requires that well before this ‘for the purpose of funding reform local authorities need to agree with local schools, what provision will be made for children and young people from their base budgets, and at which point the local authority will provide top-up funding. We are calling this the local offer for funding purposes; it will subsequently form part of the wider statutory Local Offer.’

Do schools have to develop their own individual local offer?

Regulations may later prescribe this, but at the moment all the draft SEN legislation says is that schools must publish a ‘Schools Information Offer’ setting out arrangements for the admission of disabled pupils, steps taken to prevent disabled pupils from being treated less favourably than other pupils, facilities provided to assist access to the school by disabled pupils and the school’s accessibility plan.

Local Delivery Groups if they choose, could develop a truly local supplement to the Essex-wide Local Offer, detailing what services families can access in their area, including any which the Local Delivery Group jointly commission for their pupils.

Next steps
The local authority is setting up a task and finish group involving parents, headteacher representatives and a wide range of agencies, to scope of the full Essex-wide Local Offer and work up drafts. As a subset of this work, the local authority would like to involve groups of SENCOs/inclusion leads in developing the detail of best practice made through delegated SEN funding. Funding for supply cover will be available for this work. The local authority would like to engage with Local Delivery Groups to provide a further briefing on the Local Offer, discus its implications for schools and seek feedback from the group on what schools would like to see in the Offer. Key issues such as agreeing the boundary between provision made from schools’ delegated budgets and local authority high-needs funding will be brought to quadrant meetings for discussion and sign-off, along with drafts of the full Local Offer as it develops between now and September 2014. 

The ISOS findings and strategy for Essex education

A presentation produced as a result of the recent consultation by ISOS and adraft strategy setting out the vision for the role of Essex County Council in education was circulated in advance of the meetings (and is available on the EPHA website).

This strategic vision was developed in the context of the financial squeeze on the public sector and the Government’s policy changes. ECC, in common with other local authorities has needed to decide its future and the purpose and role of the LA. Councillors in Essex agree with the Government’s view that schools should lead not be told, but do not envisage the Council backing out of a role and responsibility for education

Last autumn a review was conducted by ISOS in order to articulate the role. The following conclusions were reached:

At both KS2 and KS4 the performance of schools in Essex, both in terms of average attainment and five year improvement trajectory has very closely tracked the national average. However, Essex has been clear in its vision that the national average is not good enough for an authority with the resources and relative affluence of Essex.

Essex is currently 2.75 percentage points below the lower threshold of top-quartile performance at KS4 and 3 percentage points below at KS2. Reaching the top quartile would require making up this difference as well as improving at least the same rate as authorities in the top quartile. 

At Key Stage 2 Essex performs broadly in line with its ten closest statistical neighbours (as defined by the NFER benchmarking tool). However, the attainment levels in the highest performing statistical neighbours (for example Hampshire) demonstrate that it is possible to aspire to top-quartile performance in contexts similar to that of Essex. 

Similarly, at Key Stage 4, Essex is performing broadly in line with its statistical neighbours both in terms of overall attainment and the improvement trajectory. However, again, the performance of an authority like Warwickshire demonstrates that what Essex is aspiring to achieve is not impossible. 

Schools performance in Ofsted inspection up to 31 August 2012:

For both primary and secondary schools the percentage judged good or outstanding in Essex is significantly below national averages. This is true both for the proportion of schools (shown here) and the proportion of learners attending good or outstanding schools. The three year trajectory actually shows the proportion of satisfactory schools rising. The relatively high number of schools that are inadequate is also a concern. However primary schools inspected recently, under the new and tougher framework, show an improving trend: 38 primary schools were inspected in September and October – at their previous inspection, 11/38 were good or outstanding and after the inspection, 23/38 are good or outstanding. The performance of special schools in Essex is also very strong – half are judged to be outstanding and none are inadequate.

Progress and attainment of primaries – distribution of schools

Although the majority of primary schools are clustered around the national average in terms of the progress their pupils make and their attainment, there is a significant minority (around 7%) of primary schools whose progress and attainment is well below the average and are a serious cause for concern. However, there are also plenty of very high performing schools which suggests that there is capacity to draw support from within the primary sector.

The challenges for Essex identified during the field work:
· Understanding and acceptance of the performance challenge 

· Case for a new approach at primary has not been made clearly yet or understood by schools 

· Lack of an Essex wide strategy for improving the quality of teaching and learning 

· Need to do more to influence new provision and new providers to meet identified needs

· Special educational needs 

A sense of frustration that the SEN strategy has been parked for a number of years now and that there is no coherent plan for meeting the needs of the most vulnerable in Essex. This is giving some schools an ‘excuse’ for not being good 

There are gaps in existing provision especially for those with autism and BESD. The expertise of special schools and PRUs are not being harnessed to support the mainstream sector sufficiently, despite the quality and readiness of schools 

Solution for the primary sector – argument:
Capacity in the sector to drive excellence
· Only 61% of primary aged pupils in Essex currently attend schools judged good or outstanding placing Essex in Ofsted’s second lowest category for young people likely to attend a good or outstanding school. Moreover with Ofsted’s new inspection framework many of these schools are potentially at risk of falling into ‘requires improvement’ in the coming period

· There are a very large number of primary schools in Essex, and solutions for individual schools are unlikely to be able to provide the step-change in performance Essex is looking for.  Groups of primary schools  working together to support each other and commission support from other schools, the local authority or other agencies are more likely to be able to achieve the improvements in outcomes for young people 

· Multi-Academy Chains present one clear option for schools becoming part of a group. Essex wants schools to be actively considering the possibility of becoming part of an Multi-Academy Chain as a means of accessing the support they need 

· To support this Essex needs to develop a stronger argument about the benefits of becoming part of a Multi-Academy Chain or other grouping of schools. This does not mean forcing good and outstanding schools to become Academies but helping them to understand potential benefits and make an informed choice 

Appetite to make it happen
· Many of the primary schools have not yet accepted the fundamental argument for why further improvement is needed. The debate around OFSTED categories is getting in the way and the case needs to be remade on basis of outcomes for learners

· Most schools have realised that the relationship with the authority has changed, but many don’t seem to have accepted the new reality or asked themselves the question as to where the support is going to come from in future

· Some groups of schools are actively considering the possibilities of working together as a group or chain of schools, and in these cases, some are beginning to consider the benefits of becoming a multi-Academy chain, though other solutions are possible

· Essex doesn’t yet have enough successful examples of why becoming part of a group or chain (Academy or non-Academy) will be beneficial to primary schools. It needs to develop these examples from both within Essex and outside of Essex to make the case to all primary schools to at least consider this option

· Primary schools are aware of the latest developments in Basildon and see the agenda as one of ‘forced academisation’. The debate needs to move on from this so that schools understand the benefits and a number of myths are nailed  

Solution for the primary sector – proposal:

· Developing models  and information for other schools to learn from
· Further supporting capacity at primary
· Future LA role 
Three developing ‘roles’ for local authorities in a more autonomous education system
· A champion of children, parents and the community – monitoring performance, challenge and intervention, governance and scrutiny

· A maker and shaper of effective commissioning – build relationships with academies, commission academy solutions, focus on vulnerable children
· Convenor of partnerships – develop at strategic challenge board, enable local school improvement hubs, make schools collectively responsible for decisions that impact on a community of pupils
How does this approach enable Essex to deliver its lifelong learning strategy?
Essex has a clear vision for lifelong learning. The local authority role is one of strategic commissioner – helping to set the priorities for post-16 providers and make sure the requirements of employers and the economic needs of Essex as a whole are represented in their decisions about what provision to offer. The approach to supporting education in Essex set out in these slides will make a significant contribution to the implementation of the lifelong learning strategy 
At the West meeting, Tim was asked if there were any specific plans to support small schools that were considering conversion to academy status. He replied that there needs to be a strategy for the LA to provide capacity and support, but discussions continue as to how this should be offered. Tim confirmed that the LA intends to finalise the LA education strategy by the summer and then the intention is to develop a revised infrastructure to support the changes.

Another headteacher noted that many schools already collaborate within highly effective consortia and asked if these will continue. Tim responded that this is a decision for individual and groups of schools. He noted that in the past the LA has been given specific funding to support groups of schools (for example when LDGs were established to support the extended schools agenda). It is highly unlikely that direct funding will be made available and schools will need to make decisions about whether to use funding from their delegated budget to support collaboration. However, the LA is currently providing some additional funding to encourage and support the establishment of Multi-Academy Trusts and other collaborations.  
Developing the strategy for children with Special Educational Needs in Essex

Tim stressed that the Local Authority is determined to improve provision and opportunities for children with SEN in Essex. Two key actions have been agreed:

i) Schools Forum has agreed to fund 10 additional Educational Psychologist posts across Essex, to be available for allocated time to offer advice and guidance for schools. A couple of meetings with Elaine White will be arranged to discuss how this additional capacity might best be used, and headteachers were asked to contribute to this discussion. 

ii) The LA is committed to increasing the amount of special school provision in Essex. Whilst the existing Special Schools are very successful, there is insufficient provsion to meet the needs of all children with complex special educational and behavioural needs, and currently around 250 children are educated outside the county, at significant and rising cost, with funds taken from the DSG. 

New Admissions Code for in-year admissions
The in-year admissions process is reverting to become the responsibility of individual schools. Secondary schools have asked the LA to monitor decisions taken by schools to ensure that there is consistency and fairness for Essex children. 
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	HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATE

South meeting

                      Edwin Parsons and Steve Ball 
North East, Mid and West meetings
Nicki Harris
Headteachers were reminded that there will be a number of changes to the teachers Pay and Conditions Document, which has been reviewed by the Pay Review Body. A draft TPCD has been produced – it was explained that there are unlikely to be many changes to the draft, but the final version will not be published until the summer term.  This briefing is therefore intended as a brief overview and a more detailed information and training session will be included in the summer term EPHA meetings.  

The presentation is available on the EPHA website 

http://new.essexprimaryheads.co.uk/info-and-documents/local-authority
(Look for: HR presentation about proposed teachers’ pay and conditions spring 2013)

Overview 

This is the first stage of further reforms to TPCD and schools should expect more and more freedoms and less and less prescription.

The TPCD has been shortened – from 184 pages down to 104 and some aspects (but not all) are much clearer!

There will be a Pay Award for teachers from 1 Sept 2013; this will be an average 1%, but there is ongoing  consultation on this will be applied (e.g. whether to weight at lower end) – this ends 31 May.

Schools should also expect and budget 1% for Support Staff with effect from 1 April 2013.

Pay decisions 

New pay ranges with effect from 1 Sept 2014 – i.e. normal review and progression with effect from 1 Sept 2013.  But schools will need procedures and criteria in place on 1 Sept 2013 to make decisions on new pay ranges from 2014 and to support performance management in the autumn term.

All pay bands now called RANGES not SCALES.

In the draft proposals the requirement for a pay review on 1 September each year is removed – so schools can, in theory, set their own review timeframe, although this must be annual.  HR anticipates that most schools will want to stick with 1 September .

Currently whatever point awarded on Main, UPS or unqualified scale is retained when a teacher moves school.  Under the proposed new TPCD, the pay is only retained while the teacher remains in the same school, so for example, if a teacher is on UPS and moves to another school there is no obligation on the new school to pay UPS.  The receiving school can determine the range for the teaching position.

It is still not possible for a teacher on the Upper Pay Spine to relinquish that additional pay (or for the school to remove UPS) except by moving to another school.

Pay progression - September 2014


New pay ranges will be introduced (on the following scales: Main, Upper, Unqualified Teachers) – only minimum and maximum amounts with the school having the freedom to determine progression within the range. For a time, old points will remain for reference only on the main scale.

There is an expectation that schools will award “differentiated amounts” based on performance, assessed through performance management. The Government is to issue non-statutory guidance on performance pay progression, which should be available for the summer term.

Future inflation increases will be applied nationally to the minimum and maximum of ranges; the school will need to decide application of inflation in between these amounts and must inform the teacher what award relates to performance and what to inflation.

There is an expectation that anyone performing well will eventually reach the maximum amount in any pay range, but there is no directive on the expected timescale for that progression. 

Upper Pay Range –changing in 2013

The current application process continues to 31 Oct 2013.  Therefore anyone on M6 on 1 Sept 2012 can apply under the old system and would move up to the minimum of Upper Pay Range on 1 Sept 2013.

But the proposed new TPCD states that “any qualified teacher can apply to be paid on the Upper Pay Range.”   This means that they no longer have to be at top of the pay range to apply.  This implies that  any qualified teacher could apply during the academic year 2013 using the new process, but this is not clearly determined.

The criteria for the Upper Pay Range are not very specific. There will be no more Threshold Standards, only Teaching Standards. The proposed TPCD suggests that the criteria for a successful application are:

· “the teacher is highly competent in all elements of the relevant standards”
· “the teacher’s achievements and contribution to the school are substantial and sustained” 
Lead practitioners 

Advanced Skills Teachers (ASTs) and Excellent Teachers (ETs) are being discontinued from September 2013. Current practitioners will be salary safeguarded. However, there is a discrepancy between the end of the AST and start of Lead Practitioners – this may be a mistake and HR have queried this. 

From September 2014 there will be a new Lead Practitioner role,  paid above Upper Pay Range. The salary range is the same as the existing AST range.

Criteria:

· “Modeling and leading improvement of teaching skills”
· Leadership role
· “should advertise as other roles”
· Can do outreach
· School set Individual Range within Pay Range: £37,461- £56,950 (⸗leadership)
· Increases related to performance 
TLRs (Teaching and Learning Responsibility payments)

There are no proposed changes to TLR1 and TLR2

A new TLR3 is being introduced:

· An amount between £500 - £2,500, determined by the school.
· “Clearly time-limited school improvement projects or one-off externally driven responsibilities”
· Fix duration at start, pay monthly
· Limit on fixed-term length – unclear at the present time
· Non-safeguarded
· Focus on teaching and learning as with other TLRs
Recruitment and retention allowances continue and there is now no 3 year limit.

The Leadership Pay Spine remains the same.

Key considerations for schools (and HR) in the interim

· Decision making – who by and how will pay progression and awards be determined:
· Pay progression – yes or no, amount, criteria
· Inflationary increases
· Fixed-term TLRs - reason, amount, allocation
· Upper Pay Range applications – timing, criteria 
HR will produce a model Pay Policy in the summer term, but needs headteachers to advise as to what they want it to say – potentially every school could have a different policy! There will be increased variability in pay across schools, there may well be more frequent appeals against pay decisions, and it remains to be seen how complex this will be for Payroll!

An additional concern for schools will be deciding the Line Manager/Performance Management Appraiser, and ensuring that they have the skills and confidence to make appropriate decisions. 
Teachers’ Probationary clauses

It was noted that probationary clauses are commonplace for support staff, but are also applicable to teaching staff if they move between a different employer. i.e. if a teacher moves from Community to Community school they remain with the same employer, the Local Authority, and so probationary clauses are not applicable. However, if the teacher moves to or from a foundation/academy/Community school to another category of school (different employer) then probationary clauses can be applied.  
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	EXCELLENCE IN EDUCATION 

Graham Lancaster, Interim Assistant Lead Strategic Commissioner, Primary 

Excellence in Essex – capturing best practice
Graham thanked headteachers for contributing to the “best practice” data base, which identifies strong practice and support available in schools across Essex. The data base will be sent to schools following the meetings, and heads were asked to amend and add to the information on a regular basis – either via Graham graham.lancaster@essex.gov.uk or to the EPHA Manager Langmead@tesco.net
Ofsted outcomes in primaries inspected since September 2012

So far there have been 78 primary inspections. The outcomes have been as follows:

Previous          Total           I         RI         G          O
grade
Inadequate          8              1          3           4          -

Satisfactory        55            5          24         26         -

Good                   14            1           1           9          3

Outstanding        2              -           -            2           -       

Graham noted that this is an encouraging picture and the trajectory for improvement is positive. The two schools that had previously been judged to be outstanding had not been inspected for many years and in both cases had evaluated themselves to be “good”. 
Satisfactory schools project (Item 8b also refers)
Quadrant Commissioners are now carrying out return visits to schools, following the completion of the desk-top review and a significant number of LA reviews have been carried out. The LA is focusing strongly on schools that are judged to be “satisfactory” or “requires improvement” and subsidised programmes – Getting to Good, and Securing Good – are being rolled out to support progress to “good”.

It is intended that all schools in Essex, whatever their status or category, will have a visit from their QC during the school year.

Governance

The Local Authority believes that whilst there are many excellent governors, many of whom are well meaning and very supportive of their schools, some governing bodies find it difficult to challenge and hold their schools to account, and so are not contributing sufficiently to sustained and continuous school improvement. Graham explained that the LA plans to introduce a programme of governance review, taking some of the ideas from the Ofsted approach and developing them further. 

Graham explained that he is also developing a business case to establish a group of “Essex Leaders of Governance”, along the lines of the National Leaders of Governance. This model would provide a number of experienced governors who would be paid to work with and support governing bodies in difficult circumstances.

From April Schools, Learning and Development will deliver the national Chairs Development Programme, in partnership with the National Governors Association and the Eastern Leadership Centre. Full and half scholarships (full cost of the programme £300)  are available in the first tranche for small schools and those judged to be “requires improvement”.
Advanced Skills Teachers

The funding for ASTs ends at Easter, but the Standards and Excellence team is working to ensure that AST capacity continues. The national accreditation of SLEs (Specialist Leaders in Education) continues, although there are currently relatively few in Essex. 

Leading more than one school

A number of headteachers have been taking part in this programme, led by Roy Blatchford, and have found this a very positive experience. The next cohort is due to start soon.
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	SOCIAL CARE LOCAL AREA UPDATE

South meeting

Jenny Boyd, Director of Local Delivery West & Brentwood
North East meeting
Alastair Gibbons, Director of Local Delivery North
West meeting

Jenny Boyd, Director of Local Delivery West
Central (Mid) meeting
Nicky O’Shaughnessy, Director of Local Delivery Mid
Individual area presentations can be found on the EPHA website

Activity headlines

Across the county:

· Contacts and referrals have increased 
– headteachers argued that this is likely to continue to increase, as families are affected by the continuing recession and also the introduction of welfare benefit changes from April.
· Schools have highest conversion from contact to referral 

· High rate of re-referrals within a year

· Continuing but slower reduction in numbers of children in care and subject to CP plans 

Child Protection Conference – Strengthening Families approach – introduced successfully in the North East, evaluated and continuing and now being used in South.
Family Solutions – update

· 4 Family Solutions teams currently established, one in each area 

· 4 more teams from October 2013 will expand current remit to families with multiple disadvantage

· Currently piloting a Request for Support form 

· Establishment of the Early Help Advice and Information Hub July 2013 

· Launch final ‘Effective Support’ guidance and new processes and procedures for Early Help by July 2013

· Establish Volunteering Service – from October 2013

New Ofsted Inspection Framework for Children’s Social Care Services
Looked After Children inspection

· Essex one of three initial pilot authorities in November 2012
· Definitive framework still to be announced 
· New style inspections will commence May 2013
What we Anticipate
· Five day notice period for LA, lasts two weeks
· Focus much more on the child’s journey through the care system
· Will observe direct practice – in the office, meetings and on visits
Safeguarding inspection

· Definitive framework still to be announced
· New style inspections will commence May 2013
· This is multi-agency in approach
· What we Anticipate
· Likely to be unannounced, lasting for two weeks
· Will not be on partner sites for full two weeks
· More in depth look at casework and partnership – more challenging with higher bar 
What this means for schools:

· Suggest safeguarding lead familiarises self with framework and criteria when announced

· Update of Section 11 self-assessment suggested

· Expect phone calls from inspectors during LAC inspection – both on specific cases and general policy/procedures

· Expect inspectors to attend meetings, e.g. LAC and PEP reviews

· A more intensive and direct style of scrutiny – less about paperwork, more about outcomes


	

	6.
	EDUCATION ESTATES STRATEGY

Jo Twine, ECC

Executive Summary

The remit of the education estates strategy is to make entrepreneurial proposals to bring investment into the education estate. It builds and draws on work in 2011 on developing a needs analysis. This involves a range of approaches from seeking alternative funding sources such as DSG on an “invest to save” basis from Schools’ Forum, to property development opportunities by rationalising accommodation. 

The on-going challenge of meeting basic need, including for special education, requires new approaches as the availability of land and the extent of the Capital Programme will not meet the future demand.

Milestones

· Capital Programme Board November 2012 and July 2013

· Schools’ Forum February 2013 and June 2013

What is the Education Estates Strategy?

The Education Estates Strategy will set out proposals as to what land and buildings are proposed to be used where and when to meet the emerging demands on the Education Estate. This may require investment in order to be achieved.

It will set out proposals in respect of the following elements:

· Mainstream primary 

· Mainstream secondary and post 16 

· Special Education Needs

· CSS

· ACL 

The Education Estates Strategy is supported by two further papers:

· Alternative Funding Strategy – ‘getting more’

· Procurement Strategy – ‘getting more for less’

In the Spring a series of specific business cases are proposed to be put forward for consideration which apply the Alternative Funding and Procurement Reports to the demands identified. 

Objectives

· To create adequate capacity in the estate to meet Essex’s statutory responsibility to provide places for school age children.

·  To provide learning settings that are in good condition and fit for purpose.

·  To secure as much land as possible for use by ECC in order to meet future demands.

·  To secure alternative funding sources from the government, third and private sectors to invest in the education estate.

·  To create capacity of the right sort of SEN provision to reduce out-County placements and failure at defending tribunals and duty to provide to 25.

·  To improve and rationalise the CSS estate.

·  To extend diversity, eg offer world class performing arts provision

·  To reduce the NEETs (young people not in employment, education or training) by providing adult community learning for those with disabilities 

Timeline

Strategic Business Case for EES programme by November 2012
· Procurement Report - How can you get more buildings for your money? 

     - A review of procurement and delivery opportunities e.g. off-site 
construction.

· Alternative Funding Report - What alternative funding streams might be available? What are the strings attached to each? E.g. 

     - invest to save business case to schools’ forum

     - development for alternative uses of existing sites

     - Cornerstone model of development

     - Free Schools

     - Social investment bonds

     - Schools Priority Building Programme 

Outline Business Cases for specific projects to be completed between March 13 and July 13
Full Business Cases for specific projects to be completed between 

May 13 and September 13

JW raised a number of questions and challenges in relation to the education estate strategy for the provision of children with educational and behavioural needs. 

Questions for Primary Head Teachers’ consideration:
1. Moral question of all schools’ obligations to plan to meet the needs of children with SEND i.e. less independent (out County) expensive placements.

2. What are your views of using DSG in principle to support borrowing on an invest to save basis to invest in SEND provision?

3. Should we develop more capacity in mainstream schools to support children/young people with challenging behaviour or should we build more BESD special schools using DSG?

4. What are your preferred options for meeting basic need in each geographical location? This question will be raised at each area meeting in due course.
5. What are your views about all-through schools (are you a secondary that would host one?) and the developer activities proposed? Are you engaged in any developer activities of your own?

6. What is your view of seeking Free Schools in areas to meet evidenced basic need?

7. What are your views of the draft proposal to rationalise and invest in CSS centres?

The full presentation is available on the EPHA website 
http://new.essexprimaryheads.co.uk/info-and-documents/local-authority
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	EARLY YEARS FOUNDATION STAGE PROFILE HANDBOOK AND ASSESSMENT UPDATE

Please note this update builds on the FAQ’s that were uploaded issued via Education Essex edition on 6 November 2012. http://secure.essexcc.gov.uk/vip8/si/esi/content/binaries/documents/Issue_61.doc
Following the statutory implementation of the revised or reformed EYFS from September 2012, the Early Years Foundation Stage Profile was published on 30 November 2012. All related documentation and additional materials to support the implementation can be found at: 

www.foundationyears.org.uk
www.education.gov.uk/assessment
The publication of the EYFS Profile Handbook and exemplification materials provide detailed information to support practitioners in making accurate and consistent judgements when assessing children at the end of the EYFS. These materials replace the previous EYFS profile handbook (Qualifications and Curriculum Framework 2008). 

Training

The LA has a statutory duty to provide training for all stakeholders around the implementation and delivery of the new EYFS profile. The 2013 Foundation Stage Assessment and Reporting Arrangements booklet states that LAs are required to ensure all practitioners responsible for the completion of EYFSP profiles take part in moderation activities at least once annually and that headteachers have a duty to arrange for practitioners who will be responsible for the completion of EYFSP to take part in local authority moderation activities at least once annually. This year, all settings are to attend training focussing on the principles, procedures and processes of completing the EYFS Profile. This initial training will include the opportunity for agreement trialling by all practitioners. Newly qualified teachers and teachers who are new to EYFS will also receive a half day training to support them in undertaking their first EYFS Profile. In addition to this training 25% of schools will receive a moderation visit. This 25% will include those newly qualified and new to EYFS. 

Assessment in the EYFS

Formative Assessment: Ongoing Assessment 

The government does not prescribe how ongoing assessment should be undertaken. An updated version of Development Matters in the Early Years Foundation Stage was published alongside the EYFS in March 2012, which early years’ providers will find useful in helping them to make judgements about ongoing monitoring and assessment of children, prior to undertaking the EYFS Profile. The developmental phases (e.g. 30-50 months) will support practitioners in being able to identify a ‘best fit’ judgement about children’s starting points (and ongoing development). 

Summative Assessment: Assessment at the end of the EYFS Profile (EYFSP): 

The primary purpose of the EYFS Profile is to provide a reliable, valid and accurate assessment of individual children at the end of the EYFS. The primary uses of EYFS Profile data are as follows. These have informed the development of the Profile.

· To inform parents about their child’s development against the ELGs and the

characteristics of their learning.

· To support a smooth transition to Key Stage 1 by informing the professional

dialogue between EYFS and Key Stage 1 teachers.

· To help Year 1 teachers plan an effective, responsive and appropriate curriculum that will meet the needs of all children.

‘The EYFS Profile is not intended to be used for ongoing assessment or for entry level assessment for Early Years settings or Reception classes.’
EYFS Profile Handbook 2013 p 5

Structure of the EYFS Profile 2013

The EYFS Profile summarises and describes children’s attainment at the end of the EYFS. It is based on ongoing observation and assessment in the three prime and four specific areas

of learning, and the three learning characteristics set out below:

The prime areas of learning:

· communication and language

· physical development

· personal, social and emotional development.

The specific areas of learning:

· literacy

· mathematics

· understanding the world

· expressive arts and design.

The learning characteristics:

· playing and exploring

· active learning

· creating and thinking critically.

A completed EYFS Profile consists of 20 items of information: the attainment of each child assessed in relation to the 17 ELG descriptors, together with a short narrative describing the child’s three learning characteristics.

Assessments will be based primarily on observation of daily activities and events. Practitioners should note in particular the learning which a child demonstrates spontaneously, independently and consistently in a range of contexts. Accurate assessment will take account of a range of perspectives including those of the child, parents and carers and other adults who have significant interactions with the child.

For each ELG, practitioners must judge whether a child is meeting the level of development expected at the end of the Reception Year (expected), exceeding this level (exceeding), or not yet reaching this level (emerging).

In making this decision, practitioners must refer to the exemplification material which is available on the Department’s website at www.education.gov.uk/assessment  This material illustrates the standard expected for each ELG at the end of the EYFS. Practitioners must consider the entirety of each ELG and avoid splitting the descriptor into sections and ticking them off when making the decision. To create the most accurate picture of the child’s overall embedded learning a holistic view of the descriptor should be taken.

Judging whether a child’s learning and development best fits the ‘expected’ category:

A child’s learning and development can be judged to be at the level expected at the end of the EYFS if the ELG description and accompanying exemplification best fit the practitioner’s professional knowledge of the child.

Because children do not necessarily achieve uniformly, the practitioner should judge whether the description within the ELG best fits the child’s learning and development, taking into account their relative strengths and weaknesses. ‘Best fit’ does not mean that the child has equal mastery of all aspects of the ELG. Practitioners should look to the whole of each ELG description when making this summative judgement.

The completed EYFS Profile must include a short commentary on each child’s skills and abilities in relation to the three key characteristics of effective learning. This will support future curriculum planning and will provide the Year 1 teacher with important information about each child’s approach to learning.

Responsible Pedagogy: The Route to Good Progress in the EYFS

‘Responsible pedagogy enables each child to demonstrate learning in the fullest sense.’

                                     Early Years Foundation Stage Profile Handbook 2013 p.9

To enable children to demonstrate their learning in the fullest sense they must have access to:

· a rich learning environment

· sensitive interaction with adults who have detailed understanding of the framework for assessment in order to gather accurate, reliable and meaningful information.

· opportunities to follow their interests

· time to demonstrate the characteristics of effective learning (playing and exploring, active learning, creating and thinking critically)

An accurate and holistic profile of a child will take into account:

· information from a  range of contributors including the parents and the child

· individual needs,  interests and motivation

· prior experiences, including cultural and linguistic heritage.

‘The successful implementation of these aspects of pedagogy and provision provides the route from practitioners’ observation of individual children to an accurate, reliable and consistent assessment of their learning which will inform planning for Year 1.’

Early Years Foundation Stage Profile Handbook 2013 p 9

Ofsted Subsidiary Guidance has been updated to reflect changes to the EYFS framework and the EYFS Profile Handbook. The February 2013 Subsidiary Guidance issues information which will support practitioners in being able to make an accurate on entry assessment of their EYFS cohort as well as assessment of the progress of their cohort in relation to the Early Learning Goals.
Is ‘expected’ progress ‘good’ progress?

It is important to note that this guidance makes evident that ‘no single measure of progress or indicator determines judgements’ (School Inspection Handbook page 13) about a child’s/ class/ or cohort progress in EYFS.

‘The extent of children’s progress relates mainly to the quality of teaching and the impact this has on children’s progress. Where the practitioner has a good knowledge about each child’s learning and development, this is a characteristic of effective teaching.’ 

Conducting Early Years Inspections (July 2012)

Progress in EYFS will be judged as a cumulative result and impact of the following factors:

· Outcomes at the end of EYFS in relation to the Early Learning Goals.

· End of EYFS profile data in relation to children’s starting points. This will be particularly important to determine accelerated progress of any individuals or groups of children including EAL, SEN, More Able, Boys etc.

· For those schools where children are aged three and four years old and move to primary school before any nationally comparable assessments are made, the judgement should be based on an evaluation of children’s learning and progress relative to their age and evidence of their starting points.

· Observations of lessons/sessions or other experiences and learning activities including that supported through the indoor and outdoor environments over time as a result of rich continuous provision and effective interaction and partnership from supportive adults.

· Any evidence – material or anecdotal i.e. learning journeys, photographs, dialogue, parental comments and information etc. will demonstrate progress and the quality of teaching and learning. This is particularly important for the lowest attaining children. 

· Discussion with parents and other significant adults working with the children.

· Discussion with the children. 

· Children’s progress in EYFS in the last three years – noting trends in performance significantly above or below national, particularly for CLA, SEN, Boys etc.

· The proportions meeting and exceeding expected progress from different starting points compared with national figures.

Using the Target Tracker

The Early Years Foundation Stage Target Tracker allows assessments against Development Matters age bands plus the entry of final Reception assessments against the early learning goals and the production of the EYFS profile.

Version 6.5 (available at end of January) includes the ability to split each age band into three steps. Details of this were included in the previous FAQs in Nov 2012. A powerpoint presentation about TT version 6.5 is available on the EPHA website

A number of reports allow progress and attainment to be measured through Nursery and Reception. For help and guidance, please visit the Target Tracker website and search the Support Articles. www.targettracker.org
Key Documents

· Subsidiary guidance supporting the inspection of maintained schools and academies from February 2013
· Teachers’ Standards effective from September 2012: https://www.education.gov.uk/publications/eOrderingDownload/teachers%20standards.pdf.

· Development Matters in the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS)
http://www.foundationyears.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/03/Development-Matters-FINAL-PRINT-AMENDED.pdf
· Statutory Framework of the Early Years Foundation Stage

http://media.education.gov.uk/assets/files/pdf/eyfs%20statutory%20framework%20march%202012.pdf
· EYFS profile handbook and exemplification materials

www.education.gov.uk/assessment
· Challenging practice to improve playing, learning and interacting in the EYFS pp 25 onwards is particularly useful in supporting monitoring in the EYFS.

Useful Websites and Links

· All EYFS documentation: 

www.foundationyears.org.uk
· ECC professional development opportunities:

http://www.mycourses.e-gfl.org/index.cfm?p=home&zz=20121005094127463
· DfE: http://www.education.gov.uk/schools/teachingandlearning/assessment/eyfs/a00213878/eyfs-2013#faq5
· Archived documents Ofsted: including Inspecting EYFS  supplementary guidance for inspectors and the evaluation schedule for schools September 2011 : http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/maintained-schools-inspection-documents-archive
Learning Communities

Each school is a member of a local Early Years Learning Community that meets on a regular basis to support you in continuous quality improvement.
For more information email learning.communities@essex.gov.uk  or telephone Benjamin Poulton at Early Years and Childcare on 01245 438551 | Ednet: 22551.

Contact Details: 

If you have questions or require further information on anything within this update please contact the Quality Improvement team via the main Early Years and Childcare number on 01245 438500 or via email at eyfsteam@essex.gov.uk
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	LA BRIEFING PAPER CIRCULATED AT THE MEETING 
Spring Conferences: Partnership Working

All schools should have received a further letter of invitation to the conferences. The venues are rapidly filling up and we would encourage you to make your booking as soon as possible. We see these conferences as a crucial step to building on the existing partnerships between schools that we know exist across Essex already and continuing to shape the LA role in supporting and convening future partnerships.   

The Satisfactory Schools Project

We have been delighted that a large number of schools which were previously satisfactory have been judged as good by OFSTED since September. Several schools which were previously “vulnerable” have secured a “Requires Improvement” judgement and have demonstrated that they are well on their way to being good at their next inspection.  By the end of this term all satisfactory schools will have had a visit from their Quadrant Commissioner to complete their desktop and some 70 of those schools will have had a collaborative review. In many cases these have served to reinforce the good practice that is taking place and enable the senior leadership team to focus and reflect on their priorities for improvement. In some cases the review has been shortly (or very shortly) followed by inspection, and the school team has fed back to us how beneficial the review has been in their preparation. 

Common themes from reviews are:

· Teachers being able to demonstrate their good practice during a review/inspection

· Consistency in good practice across the school, in marking, target setting, use of the learning environment, effective deployment of additional adults etc

· Middle leaders, including SENCOs providing clear, concise evidence of the impact of their work 

· Leaders being able to present data clearly and relate their analysis to priorities and interventions

· Governors providing evidence of their challenge as well as their support

Some reviews are scheduled for the summer term.

In their follow up visit to schools quadrant commissioners are discussing the “Getting to Good” and “Securing Good” programmes which are being provided by the Essex Learning and Development team and which are due start in the near future.   

Strategic review of KS1 and 2 PRU provision

The Local Authority is currently reviewing the structure, funding and future delivery of its Pupil Referral Units (Children’s Support Service).  Ralph Holloway, Commissioner for Alternative Education Provision, is leading on the review of Key Stage 1 and 2.  The areas under consideration are:

•
Standards: an assessment of current standards in the LA’s PRUs;

•
Entitlement: the extent to which the full-time entitlement  is available across the centres; this should also focus on how the current structure meets the needs of pupils with statements of SEN where BESD is the main category;

•
Future delivery of the LA’s statutory duties for permanently excluded pupils and early intervention for those at risk of exclusion: a range of models for providing primary short-stay places should be drawn up, with recommendations for place provision – to include potential maps should specific primary schools show interest in hosting resourced places;

•
Admission and placement  of pupils: current issues across the centres with admitting pupils, quantifying the extent of any problems, with case-studies of children and young people affected – this must link with issues about moving pupils out of centres to long-term providers; and

•
Location and travel: an assessment of current costs, and modelling of potential costs against other variables, such as alternative locations, and / or a rationalisation of accommodation.

The LA is keen to engage as many schools as possible in considering the future delivery of services for pupils with challenging behaviour.  Any school or partnership of schools wishing to participate should contact Ralph on 01245 436281 or via email: ralph.holloway@essex.gov.uk .  There will be opportunities to contribute to the review process over the remainder of the academic year.

LEAP (leading educators around the planet)

Applications are invited for one of the 6 places for a reciprocal exchange visit to Australia this summer. Details are available on the flier provided at the area headteacher meetings or from:

janettehutton@hotmail.com (headteacher of Lawford Mead Infants, Chelmsford)

graham.lancaster@essex.gov.uk
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	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS                       

The following key dates were noted:

SOUTH EPHA meetings at The Belvedere

Thursday 13 June 2013

EAST EPHA meetings at Weston Homes Community Stadium, Colchester

Wednesday 12 June 2013

WEST EPHA meetings at The Churchgate Hotel 

Wednesday 19 June 2013

WEPHA (pay as you go) conferences at the Manor of Groves 

Friday 28 June 2013

CENTRAL EPHA meetings at Chelmsford City Football Club

Tuesday 18 June 2013

Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013

Friday 15 March 2013          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay

Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013

Friday 11 October 2013        Weston Homes Community Stadium.


	        


Pam Langmead       

EPHA Manager
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